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	 As I thought about the extraordinary 70-year 
performance record of the Four Freshmen, I began 
to wonder about the significance of all the 10-year 
celebrations of the group.  Although I’ve been a 
Freshmen fan since my high school days in the mid-
fifties, I couldn’t recall some of the significant Four 
Freshmen milestones before my wife and I became 
members of the Society eighteen years ago.  And 
so I wondered – beyond the first professional gig of 
the Freshmen in 1948, what happened in and near 
anniversary years that followed – 1958, 1968, 1978, 
and so on.  Not surprising, I found many interesting 
answers in Ross Barbour’s wonderful book Now 
You Know, The Story of the Four Freshmen (copies 
of which are still available in the Music Mart).  The 
milestones I chose began on September 20, 1948 at 
the 113 Club in my hometown, Fort Wayne, Indiana. 
	 1948 Brothers Ross and Don Barbour, cousin 
Bob Flanigan, and Hal Kratzsch, four young guys 
from the Jordan Conservatory of Butler University 
began the 70-year record as the Toppers, shortly 
thereafter renamed the Freshmen Four by their 
Chicago agent, and renamed a few weeks later 
by the guys – the Four Freshmen. 
	 1958  While performing in Dayton, Ohio in 
1950, the Freshmen met Stan Kenton who paved 
their way for a lengthy relationship with Capitol 
Records, beginning with their classic recording 
of It’s a Blue World.  Other events of significance 
during the 50s decade included personnel changes 
to the original group as Ken Errair replaced Hal 
Kratzsch.  Errair would later be replaced by 
Ken Albers.  In early 1956, the Four Freshmen 
made perhaps their greatest recording, The Four 
Freshmen and Five Trombones.  A few years later, 
in October of their 10th Anniversary year, they 
offered an interesting contrast in musical dynamics 
for their newest album, as explained by Ross: 
“Instead of blaring trumpets, let’s use strings.  
Rather than loud, let’s be soft…slow, not fast.”  
Then they went on the road for eighteen days with 
Maynard Ferguson “and his roaring band,” along 
with the Dave Brubeck Quartet – quite a testimonial 
to the diverse dynamics of the three groups and the 
musical variations of the Four Freshmen.
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	 1968  Seven years before the 20th Anniversary, original member Don 
Barbour left to pursue a solo career and was replaced by Bill Comstock.  
Sadly, Don was killed in an automobile accident.  Significant international 
tours by the guys happened in the 60s decade and resulted in one of their most 
collectible LPs, The Four Freshmen in Tokyo ’68.  Their 20th Anniversary 
week was celebrated in September at The Embers in Indianapolis.  By 
Christmas that year, according to Ross, after another busy year on the road all 
four guys were sick with the flu.  He called them the sickest quartet in music 
history and jokingly renamed them the Four Fevers. 
	 1978  Prior to the 30th Anniversary, August of 1977 marked the retirement 
of another great member of the original Freshmen, Ross Barbour.  Bob 
Flanigan wrote the Anniversary Special of the Fifth Freshmen, the excellent 
Four Freshmen newsletter that had been previously written and produced by the 
creative mind of Ross.  The special issue written by Bob gave credit to many of 
the folks who had supported the group over the years, including Stan Kenton, 
who died the next year, to arrangers Pete Rugolo and Dick Reynolds, and to 
the Freshmen fans.  To the fans he wrote, “So to All of you in the over 2000 
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